
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

October 9, 2014 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, October 9, 2014.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Melody LaMonica.

Visitors:
Jay Stikeleather.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of October 9, 2014 to order at 7:30 p.m.  
1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments presented.   
3.
Consent Agenda 
· Town Clerk Vicky Brooks informed the council that there were a couple of corrections on the September 11, 2014 minutes: on page 31, item 5, 1st paragraph should have a “period” and on page 33, item 9, 3rd bullet should say “October 9” instead of “August 14”. 
· Councilwoman Coffey  made a motion to approve the consent agenda with the duly noted corrections containing the following:
A. August 14, 2014 Regular Meeting Minutes
B. September 11, 2014 Regular Meeting Minutes
C. August 2014 Tax Collector’s Report
D. June 2014 Finance Report Addendum
E. August 2014 Finance Report

and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays: None
4.
Consideration of Final Plat 8 of the Copper Run Subdivision 
· Ms. Brooks introduced Mr. Jay Stikeleather who was in attendance on behalf of the Copper Run Subdivision.  Ms. Brooks explained that on September 22nd, the Mineral Springs Planning Board voted unanimously to approve Final Plat 8 of the Copper Run Subdivision on two conditions: (1) presentation of the Letter of Credit (which is in the works); and (2) that the Mylar had all the signatures on it (which is in the process of being done).  Ms. Brooks noted that the council could approve Final Plat 8 with those stipulations being taken care of before Mayor Becker can sign the plat.  Councilwoman Critz asked if there were any differences between this [the plat as submitted] and the original one [plat] that the council had looked at.  Mayor Becker clarified that Councilwoman Critz was referring to the Preliminary Plat; the original Niblock plat.  Councilwoman Critz responded correct.  Ms. Brooks responded that there were very minor differences on several of the lots; the acreage was off by minute points.  Mr. Stikeleather explained that what they had to do on some of those lots (especially in the middle) was to match the lines up, because a lot of time engineers will have lines that don’t quite match up, so they matched them up.  The acreages are within five to ten square feet.  Mr. Stikeleather didn’t think they even got anywhere close to 1/10th of an acre difference.  Mr. Stikeleather noted that another thing that was changed was that Mineral Springs purchased a portion of the lots; they tried to hold to all the alignments for the roads, storm drains, setbacks and everything that Bob Davis had on his plan, which was their main goal.  Mayor Becker asked if it was the same number of lots.  Mr. Stikeleather responded same number of lots.  They actually got the plan from Bob Davis and he was involved with it; they also got the CAD file that was approved.  Mr. Stikeleather explained that the tweaking of the lot lines was more on his surveying side, because he wanted them “good and clean”.  They held the grading plan and they worked out all the storm drain issues as they arose.  Mayor Becker commented that all the lots remained conforming (nothing dropped below the minimum 40,000 square feet) or Ms. Brooks and Councilwoman Coffey would have picked it up. 

· Councilwoman Critz asked if they had generated interest in purchasing those lots; have they been contacted by potential buyers.  Mr. Stikeleather responded that True Homes was already starting to reserve some of the lots; they’ve got a lot of interest back there.  That back section is actually pretty hot, so they are excited about it; it looks really good back there.  Mayor Becker mentioned that even though the grading was done to plan, he thought there was attention to detail.  For example, in front of the town property was very nicely sculptured (before seeding) and really quite clean.  

· Ms. Brooks mentioned that this subdivision actually started in 2007 and in 2009 there was a North Carolina Permit Extension Act, which has allowed them to go this far with this subdivision.  The final plat had to be done by December 31, 2015, so they are on schedule now.  Mayor Becker reminded the council that they approved that unusual single lot final plat (Lot #74) right in the middle of things, because they had to get a final plat in order to adhere to that new schedule.          
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the Final Plat for Copper Run of course with the condition that the Mylar and the signatures come through before Mayor Becker signs and the letter of credit and Councilwoman Neill seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 

Nays:  None
5.
Literacy Council 2014 Spelling Bee
· Mayor Becker explained that this was brought up last month and he received confirmation from Ms. Julie Johnson that she would participate this year. He had heard that the Parkwood alumna and Senior English Honors Student [from last year] was interested in doing it, but she said she would only do it if Ms. Johnson did it.  Mayor Becker emailed Ms. Johnson to tell her that her star pupil was willing if she was and Ms. Johnson emailed back that same day saying “I’m in”.  Councilwoman Neill mentioned that they had so much fun last year.  Mayor Becker concurred and added that it’s a great event.  It’s still the same $300 that the town gives them and then the town gets the exposure and Parkwood High School gets exposure; both of which are great things for our town to highlight.  
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve participation by the town’s team the Mineral Stings in the 2014 Literacy Council’s Spelling Bee and the cost of the fee of $300 and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays: None
· Mayor Becker explained that the event is advertised by the Literacy Council throughout the county and it takes place at the Laverne Banquet Hall at Wingate University this year on Thursday, November 6th at 6:00 p.m.  It is an approximately three hour event depending on the number of teams.  Last year, the Mineral Stings placed in the final four out of sixteen teams.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she can’t tell you how much fun this is and she would like to see other council members and members of the community attend; “it is awesome”.  Mayor Becker mentioned that Parkwood High School Senior English Teacher Ms. Julie Johnson brought the cheering section [last year] and Councilwoman Neill also attended.  Ms. Johnson had members of her Senior Class (mostly boys) who had done themselves up, made banners and were waving pompoms and cheering.  Ms. Johnson has great influence over her students.  Councilwoman Neill noted that they got pretty loud and rowdy.  Mayor Becker stated that “we won the coveted spirit stick award for the loudest cheering section” and he was proud of our school.  During the breaks, people would say to him “where did you get all those wonderful young people who are cheering” and he would say “that’s Parkwood High School for you”.  Mayor Becker continued that it was just a great exposure and Ms. Johnson and her student Amy Brooks were really great additions to the team.  
· Councilwoman Critz asked if there would be food that you could purchase.  Mayor Becker responded that they have food sponsors who provide food that you can buy, which all is going to their fundraiser.  Mayor Becker added that you can go to www.literacyunion.org and then go to the spelling bee [for more information].  It’s a countywide thing and it’s a great event.  It is one of the fun events that serves as a fundraiser for the Literacy Council, which actually does very good work for some of our people who are not able to read.       
6.
Consideration of a Retreat
· Mayor Becker stated that “we certainly need to get a little bit more down to earth on what we are going to do about a retreat”; however, he did not think that it could be finalized without Councilwoman LaMonica.  Councilwoman Coffey suggested that the council table this item until the return of Councilwoman LaMonica, because they need all input, especially on the agenda items that will be taking place.  Mayor Becker responded unless the council had any ideas that they want to give Ms. Brooks on a starting point.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that she thought the council should wait.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the main input she would have is that she would like to see the planning board be included. 
· The council briefly discussed having the retreat at Wingate in February or March, that a facilitator was essential for professionalism, the length of time would be approximately seven hours, minimizing the food costs/amount (possibly paying for their own), topics of discussion could include town wide capital improvement plans and adopting town policies, and the agenda should target a few items to maximize the council’s opportunity to learn within those.  This item will be placed on the next agenda for further discussion and staff will contact Wingate to see if there are any blackout dates.   
7.
Consideration of a Centralina Council of Governments Training Opportunity

· Mayor Becker asked if anyone was interested in going to this [training].  Councilwoman Coffey responded that she was not seeing that it would serve the town at this time; it says “Creative Solutions for Thriving Communities”.  We are getting there, but we are not thriving.  Councilwoman Coffey wondered just how much the town would benefit from the facilitators.  Mayor Becker commented that it did seem like it was more geared to a medium size town to a Matthews-size town, but if anybody wanted to go and felt that they could go, they could go for $89.  Councilwoman Coffey responded “what would we come away with” and “would we benefit from being there”.  Councilman Countryman commented that unless you go you don’t know; there might be a “pearl of wisdom” there.  Mayor Becker asked if anyone was interested.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that just from reading what they have to offer (reading the bios of the presenters and their backgrounds) was why she came away with what she did; you can read through and determine whether it is going to benefit the town.  Councilwoman Critz explained that the last League Conference in downtown Charlotte that she and Councilwoman Neill attended had a majority of the workshops that were geared more towards towns that are bigger than Mineral Springs; however, they were able to glean bits and pieces of valuable information and they had some really good opportunities to network with people that they would have not otherwise run into and that proved valuable.  Councilwoman Neill concurred.  Councilwoman Neill added that there could be something here for us, because we are planning for the future.  Mayor Becker pointed out that there was a council meeting that day; getting home from Concord at an event that ends at five could be a factor.  Councilwoman Coffey stated that she was not interested and Councilwoman Critz stated that she was going to consider it.     
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that anybody who wants to go we will approve their fee and Councilwoman Critz seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 

Nays:  None
8.
Staff Reports
· Ms. Brooks reminded the council that under staff reports at the August 14th meeting, she had reported that the minutes and the agenda were posted on the website.  Ms. Brooks explained that they were posted, but the date was incorrect.  Ms. Brooks stated that she just wanted to clarify that there was in fact an error on our website.  Mayor Becker responded “she made an error on the website, shame on you”.  Ms. Brooks responded that she sure did and apologized.  Councilwoman Critz commented that Ms. Brooks had a very full plate with the festival.  Ms. Brooks explained that she knew that she had it on there, but she found out a week or so later that she had not changed the date.    
9.
Other Business
· Councilman Countryman explained that there were some communications that transpired over the past month both from Ms. Brooks and Mr. Bowden relative to the legalities of our situation at our festival and he thought Ms. Brooks’ response to Mr. Bowden certainly should have clarified any of the questions that arose.  Councilman Countryman stated that he was going to “blindside” Mr. Griffin at this point; Councilman Countryman didn’t know if Attorney Griffin knew that he was going to ask him this question, but he would like Attorney Griffin to comment on Ms. Brooks’ response if he could (if he was aware of it) and the fact that the council (in Councilman Countryman’s opinion) seemed to have met (without question) all the legal aspects of their responsibility in terms of conducting that festival and certainly demonstrated no impropriety in any way.  Councilman Countryman asked Attorney Griffin if that statement was factual.  Attorney Griffin responded “yes, your clerk does a very, very good and thorough job” in trying to keep the council away from illegal meetings; she did this time and based on the facts as Attorney Griffin knew them, there was no violation of the open meetings law.  This was a social event at which no business was discussed; while three members of the council may have been on the same platform that was at a social event for a social purpose.  In Attorney Griffin’s opinion there was no violation of the law whatsoever and from all the evidence he has seen and knows about there was no intent to skirt around it or not be transparent.  
· Councilman Countryman explained that one of the other questions that arose was the email list that was developed during the time of the festival, which he believed was to do nothing more than to provide a means of communication.  Ms. Brooks clarified that they didn’t have email addresses; all they had was a name of the person and the town they came from.  Councilman Countryman responded that he was mistaken and apologized.  Mayor Becker commented that we are accused of things that are not true.  Councilman Countryman commented that it was really done just to have an understanding of who attended the function.  Councilwoman Neill stated that it was “where they live, their name and address, that was it”.  Ms. Brooks clarified that there were no addresses; it was their name and “are you from Mineral Springs or what town are you from”.  Mayor Becker responded “so, no conspiracy”.  Attorney Griffin commented that towns do this quite often; they have social events that they sponsor.  In fact, the council could all go to Hilltop for a social event if they chose to and have dinner if it is strictly a social event.  Councilwoman Neill stated that there was no conspiracy and no intent to conspire.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she thought it was important, because it was the town’s first festival and they were trying to get some semblance of a head count; they were also trying to improve next time on advertising, so this was just a means to facilitate that information.  Councilwoman Neill noted that otherwise they would have no idea of how many people.  Councilman Countryman commented that they do know for sure that the festival was exceptionally well received by members of the community.  There were multiple favorable comments, which is obviously an indication that this would be something that the town should consider doing on an annual basis.  Councilman Countryman thanked Attorney Griffin for sharing that information with the council and helping the community understand that whatever they do, they are going to do it in a very honest and forthright manner.  Councilman Countryman stated that he agreed with Attorney Griffin and thought that Ms. Brooks needed to be commended, because she does an excellent job of taking care of the legal aspects of the council’s meeting scheduling.  Attorney Griffin and Councilwoman Cureton concurred.
· Councilwoman Critz commented that she thought the festival provided a wonderful venue for all of our nonprofits and she was glad that Councilman Countryman and the rest of the council had the vision for them to be there.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she believed every one of them [nonprofits] came up to her and said “please do this again next year”.  Councilwoman Critz added that she thought it was a great opportunity for the community to interact with the nonprofits and see the assets that are out there that they may not have realized existed; it was really good information.
· Mayor Becker thanked Councilman Countryman for asking [the aforementioned question] and Attorney Griffin for reminding the council again of the very clearly specified stipulations of the open meetings laws and the social purpose exceptions.  Attorney Griffin responded that from what he read and understands it was well noticed in the minutes and otherwise that they were going to have this [festival] and that the council might be there.  The key is the notice and that they didn’t discuss any official business information.  Mayor Becker stated that he believed the closest they got to official business may have been “are you going to take the booth for the next half hour”.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that the council had a sign-up sheet as well and it was duly noted in the minutes as well.  Mayor Becker added that it was publicized, so it was available as a public document, which Ms. Brooks is very good at providing and keeping records of.                      
· Councilwoman Critz directed this topic to Attorney Griffin – she believed that most of the council had been contacted by a lobbyist out of Raleigh concerning a very vague, ambiguous type of wanting the council to sign a petition that would be in favor of the automobile industry maintaining its ability to have separately owned automobile dealerships as opposed to separately owned automobile dealerships going away and Ford, Chevy, Toyota, etcetera selling directly to the consumer.  Councilwoman Critz explained that she spoke with the gentleman on the phone, when he asked if she would be in favor of this, she said that he had not given her enough information to have a legitimate opinion.  The gentleman sent Councilwoman Critz an email, which was as vague as his phone conversation.  There is not any legislation that she is aware of (at the moment) that is trying to eliminate automotive dealerships.  They are trying to get municipalities to come on board in favor (Councilwoman Critz guessed) if they saw it coming down the pike, because automotive dealerships provide local jobs and revenue and that kind of thing for local communities.  Councilwoman Critz asked Attorney Griffin if he was aware of this.  Attorney Griffin responded no.  Councilman Countryman mentioned that he had the gentleman fax him the information; it isn’t a petition, it’s strictly a letter that you sign.  Councilwoman Critz commented correct, but it is going to go with a petition.  Councilman Countryman noted that it is saying “to demonstrate our support of independent dealerships, providing not only jobs to the community, but competitiveness to the community and providing lower pricing for consumers, because of the competiveness”.  Councilman Countryman added that he thought the gentleman was certainly a lobbyist and they have a fear (at some point down the road) of something that came out of this thing several years ago (back in 2008) where all the major dealers terminated a lot of their franchises and took dealerships from them and consolidated.  Attorney Griffin commented that he thought it was coming out of the Tesla (battery operated car).  Councilman Countryman questioned that they were trying to market it directly.  Attorney Griffin responded that that’s the way the system works, to build up support, whether it is prayer in schools or religion, they want your input and they want to get you onboard so they can use your name as being a proponent.  Attorney Griffin advised that this hasn’t come before the board (except for tonight’s discussion), so at this point in time, he did not think it was official business; it is a matter between a council member and that individual.  Mayor Becker noted that council members as individuals could [sign].  Councilwoman Critz responded that they want council members to sign it as an official and she is not comfortable with what is propelling this interest.  Attorney Griffin responded that the council can’t be muzzled, because of their individual belief just because they are elected to town council.  Councilwoman Critz stated that they don’t want her to sign as an individual; they want her to sign it as an elected official.  Attorney Griffin suggested that individual council members ought to have enough consideration not to sign as an elected official and encouraged council members not to endorse something as a town council.  Council members can certainly endorse whatever they wish as an individual, but as a town council member does seem to imply that they have a vested interest.  The town might have a vested interest, but then they can bring it before the town council [for a decision].  Mayor Becker commented that when the Tesla Company was beginning to ramp up sales with that electric car the North Carolina Auto Dealer Association tried to get a bill going through the committees in the Legislature, but it never went anywhere.  Attorney Griffin responded that we are a free market people; the more opportunities, the better, whether it is a dealer or an independent purchaser.  
· Mayor Becker explained that he had a last minute addition, which is a type of “Other Business” that the council doesn’t need to take action on, because it is a proclamation that as “mayor” he can proclaim.  Mayor Becker further explained that because of some staff changes at Turning Point, the Domestic Violence Awareness Month Proclamation didn’t make it out early to everybody, so it came after the agenda packet went out.  Mayor Becker informed the council that Ms. Ridings just spoke with Ashley Lantz today and Ms. Lantz wanted to reiterate her gratitude for the support that Mineral Springs shows to Turning Point and also sent her apologies for the proclamation not being here sooner so it could be in the agenda packet.  Turning Point hoped the town would still declare this month as Domestic Violence Awareness Month.  Mayor Becker read the proclamation.                                                           
· The proclamation is as follows:

Proclamation

Domestic Violence Awareness Month


Whereas, domestic violence affects all Union County residents, and far too many people suffer abuse at the hands of a spouse, partner, parent, child, or sibling; these victims can be of any age, race, religion, or economic status and the resulting damage is inflicted not only on the victims, but their children, families, and communities; and


Whereas,  domestic violence includes not only physical but also mental abuse, emotional abuse, financial abuse, sexual abuse, and isolation; and


Whereas,  domestic violence is widespread, including one in three Americans who have witnessed an incident of domestic violence with an annual cost to US companies of $3.5 billion in lost work time, increased health care costs, higher turnover, and lower productivity; and


Whereas, according to the North Carolina Coalition Against Domestic Violence, there have been 819 women, men, and children murdered as a result of domestic violence since January 1, 2002 in North Carolina; and


Whereas, according to the North Carolina Council for Women, domestic violence programs across the state responded to over 114,034 crisis calls and provided services to over 57,000 victims last year; and


Whereas, the key to prevention is education, community awareness, having zero tolerance for domestic vioence, and requiring accountability by the abuser; and


Whereas, Union County recognizes the importance of having collaborations by multiple partners to promote social norms, policies and laws that support gender equity and foster intimate partnerships based on mutual respect, equality, and trust; and


Now, Therefore, be it resolved that I,  Frederick Becker III , Mayor of the Town of Mineral Springs, do hereby proclaim October 2014 as Domestic Violence Awareness Month and urge all citizens to support this observance. I further urge our citizens to increase their awareness and education of this destructive force which deeply affects a large number of families in Union County each year and to become part of the efforts to stop violence in families.


In Witness Whereof, I have hereunto set my hand and caused the Seal of the Town of Mineral Springs to be affixed this the 
9th 
  day of October 2014.







Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Attest:

Vicky Brooks, CMC, NCCMC, Town Clerk
· Mayor Becker thanked Turning Point for the amazing service that they provide to Union County families in desperate need at the worst possible times for those families.  
10. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays: None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:10 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, November 13, 2014 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:
Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, NCCMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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